Village of Liberty Planning Board 

Special Meeting 

March 28, 2013 7:00 p.m.

Present: 




Absent: 

Steve Green, Chairman 


Carlton Fritz 

Dan Ratner, Acting Chairman


Langdon C. Chapman, Village Attorney 

John Webber 

Harry Rampe 

Also Present: 

Pam Winters, Code Enforcement Officer 

Allan Scott, CEO, Sullivan County IDA & Partnership 

Mike Kera, Kingston Armory 

Peter Belgard 

Helen Budrock 

Mr. Budrock 

Terrance Day & guest 

Robert Rose 

Eli Ruiz, Sullivan County Democrat 

Acting Chairman Dan Ratner calls the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

PUBLIC HEARING 7:00 P.M. 

MIKE KERA FOR KINGSTON ARMORY LLC 

SPECIAL USE PERMIT TO OPERATE A

MACHINE SHOP AT 304 NORTH MAIN STREET

Acting Chairman Ratner reads the legal notice into the minutes and opens the public hearing up for comment. Twenty-eight (28) certified notices were mailed out, twenty-five (25) were received and five (5) had not yet been returned. Mr. Kera has submitted a check for payment in full of the legal notice and mailings. 

Acting Chairman Ratner:  Is there anyone from the public who has any questions? 

Robert Rose:  I do. I live on Sprague Avenue. I want to know how many employees they’re going to have, the testing of the guns, is it by a qualified person, are they going to have a shooting range, will it be soundproof, the noise factor. 

Acting Chairman Ratner:  I actually must apologize. I missed this particular meeting. 

Pam:  Mr. Kera is here and he can answer these questions. 

Mike:  We hope to initially start out with approximately twenty (20) full and part-time employees, and adding more, perhaps forty (40) more over time. Regarding the noise, there is none. You’ll be able to stand right outside the building and never know we’re there. As part of our production and quality control, we will be test-firing our products. A portion of the basement area will be utilized as a test shooting range. It will NOT open to the public for any use due to liability issues. 

Acting Chairman Ratner:  Do you have any plans for opening a public shooting range? 

Mike: No. The closest one is in Goshen but as I said before, it’s not worth the liability issue for me. 

Acting Chairman Ratner:  Have all of your questions been answered? 

Robert Rose:  Yes. Thank you. 

Acting Chairman Ratner:  Does anyone else have any questions? 

Terrance Day:  Yes. I do. I have nothing against someone opening a new business in the Village but I’m concerned about its close proximity to our schools. We have four (4) schools in the area and I’m curious to know if this gentleman has looked at a location perhaps on the other side of the Village. 

Mike:  I’m not even going to address this issue. I became attracted to this building because the quality of construction and the layout suits the needs of the business. I never even considered the location of the building relative to its surroundings. I’m not interested in looking elsewhere.

Harry Rampe:  I’d like to say something if I may addressing his concerns. The building he’s talking about is the old A & P building. It’s completely concrete and steel, it only has a couple of exits so the chances of someone unauthorized getting into it are zilch, and it has a security system in it. I’ve been inside the building many times and I believe it to be a very secure and safe place. I don’t foresee kids getting into there at all. 

Mike:  Would you say, in your professional opinion, it’s one of the safest buildings in the Village? 

Harry:  The way the building is constructed, yes. And for what you want to do with it, absolutely. 

Acting Chairman Ratner:  What exactly is your concern? 

Terrance:  My exact concern is because it’s in such close proximity to the schools.

Acting Chairman Ratner:  If it were located an additional half-mile farther away, kids are still going to be walking past it, would that alleviate your concerns? 

Terrance: I understand that but you have St. Peter’s school right here, the middle and high schools at the top of the hill and the elementary school located just down the road. Kids are going to be walking by back and forth to school. 

Acting Chairman Ratner:  Well it’s not a munitions factory.  It’s more of a machine shop making parts for rifles than anything. The amount of firing there will be minimal compared to the rest of the proposed production. 

Harry:  I don’t know if you’ve ever watched any of the hunting shows on TV like Cabella, etc.  relating to weapons construction and ammunition but it’s a very controlled environment. Its soundproof and bulletproof and testing is usually done by only one person. The bullets go into a safe target with no chance of ricocheting out of the building. 

Acting Chairman Ratner:  I also spoke to our police chief who is very comfortable with the idea. It’s also fenced-in. That being said, have we addressed your concerns? 

Terrance: Yes. Thank you. 

Chairman Green arrives late at 7:13 p.m. 

ON A MOTION BY HARRY RAMPE, SECONDED BY JOHN WEBBER AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE PUBLIC HEARING IS CLOSED. 

ON A MOTION BY JOHN WEBBER, SECONDED BY DAN RATNER AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE BOARD DECLARES ITSELF LEAD AGENCY IN THIS MATTER. 

Chairman Green reads the SEQR form into the minutes. 

ON A MOTION BY JOHN WEBBER, SECONDED BY DAN RATNER AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE BOARD APPROVES A NEGATIVE DECLARATION IN THIS MATTER. 

ON A MOTION BY DAN RATNER, SECONDED BY JOHN WEBBER AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE SPECIAL USE PERMIT APPLICATION SUBMITTED BY MIKE KERA AND KINGSTON ARMORY IS APPROVED AS SUBMITTED. 

NEW BUSINESS: 

Pam: I’m handing out an application for next month’s meeting tonight to save on postage and give you a little more time to review. David Steinberg, the property owner, is requesting a special use permit to convert a four-unit rental building into a five-unit building. He would like to take the second floor apartment and divide it into two living units. 

He was told he needed ten (10) parking spaces, which he has failed to show on his site plan, so I’ll have to speak to him about this. If you have any other concerns, let me know so when he comes before you on April 11th, he’ll have the answers you need. 

Chairman Green:  In addition to the parking, I need to see a floor plan to ensure he meets the zoning requirements. I also see that he’ll need to share egress with the adjacent parcel. 

Pam:  He owns that parcel as well. 

Chairman Green:  That would be a deed reference if and when the parcel is ever sold. 

Pam:  OK. I’ll let David know he needs to provide these details as well.

ON A MOTION BY JOHN WEBBER, SECONDED BY HARRY RAMPE AND UNANIMOUSLY CARRIED, THE MEETING IS ADJOURNED AT 7:50 P.M.

Respectfully submitted, 

Pam Winters, Clerk                                       Approved:   April    , 2013 
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